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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY WELLBEING & OLDER PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 15 OCTOBER 2009
Membership

	*
	W J C Dick (Chairman)
	*
	Mrs J Reeves (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	L Barton
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	C Griffiths (Substitute for M Garnett)
	*
	Mrs J H Whitehouse (Vice- Chairman)

	*
	S Hillier
	*
	B Wood

	*
	L Mead
	
	

	*
	R A Pearson
	
	


* Present
Councillors I Pummell and A Brown, Deputies to the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing and representatives from the Older Peoples Planning Group (OPPG) were also present. 

47.
Apologies and Substitute Notices
The Committee Officer reported apologies from Councillors M Garnett and Mrs E Webster. Councillor C Griffiths was substituting for Councillor Garnett. Councillor C Riley, a named substitute of the Committee, regretted that he was unable to attend the meeting.

48.
Declarations of Interest
Councillor J Whitehouse declared a personal non-prejudicial interest on agenda item 6 – Forward Look, relating to the discussion on The Learning Revolution White Paper, due to being a Trustee of the Third Age Trust.

49.
Minutes 
The Minutes of the meeting of the Community Wellbeing and Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 10 September 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to an amendment on page 35, Minute 45. Within the paragraph commencing ‘CWOP-SCR-22 – The Learning Revolution White Paper’, two sentences amended to read ‘One of the recommendations was for a comprehensive list of what is available. The Festival of Learning was launched on 6-7th October.’

50.
Shaping the Future of Care – Consultation Response
The Committee considered the Government Green Paper on Shaping the Future of Care Together. The Executive Summary and Participants Guide were attached to the agenda as CWOP/19/09. Clare Hardy, Executive Support Manager was in attendance at the meeting to introduce the item and answer Member’s questions. A document outlining the three main consultation questions was circulated to the Committee. The Chairman requested that Members fill in their responses and send it to him so that he could collate a response from the Committee. All comments from Members would be appended to the response.
The Committee was provided with the background to the consultation. There had been an increased pressure and demands on Social Care services due to the ageing population and as a result a sustainable funding solution was required. In terms of how care was currently funded it was explained that healthcare was free through the National Health Service (NHS) and for Social Care needs an assessment was made at the point of access and means tested. Savings and capital of the person requiring care were taken into account. There were some fairness issues with this system in terms of people felt that if they had worked all their working life and have bought property it was unfair to have to sell that property to fund care.

The Government had set out the concept of a National Care Service that is fair, simple and affordable. The first consultation question asked whether there was anything missing from the six areas identified and how the system should work.
The Committee considered the six areas listed in the consultation question:
· Prevention Services – this included areas such as prevention of falls, community wellbeing and Telecare equipment. 

· National Assessment – this aimed to stop the postcode lottery type situation. There would be national guidelines but some local interpretation within that. 

· A joined up service – this was to join up services across health and social care. It was acknowledged by a Member of the Committee that this may be very difficult to achieve with the various organisations involved. However with greater pressures on budgets it was noted that putting funding together could be beneficial.
· Information and Advice – this was to enable easy access to make choices.

· Personalised Care and Support – this was based around concepts such as Self-Directed Support which had been introduced in Essex.

· Fair Funding – this was to introduce a potentially different system to the current one.
There had been a recent Government announcement about helping people to stay in their own homes.

A question was raised regarding how funding worked across bordering counties. In response it was explained that within the personal budget system, a care package is agreed and the person receiving the care may procure those services from wherever they wish including services from outside the County from the funding budget given to them. One of the questions in the consultation paper covered the situation where, if an individual moved to a new area their assessment may be made to different criteria. The debate centred on whether there should be local variances or if the system should be the same across the Country. It was also noted that some Essex constituents came under a bordering PCT for primary care provision.
A question was asked about if an individual is incapacitated and unable to make a decision about their care how that decision should be made. It was explained that there was legislation relating to the Mental Capacity Act to deal with these situations. Within the personal budget system there was more responsibility placed on the individual. Therefore a supplier portal was being developed to give advice, support and guidance with information on the types of service to buy the cost and quality. Currently the social workers carried out assessments and the social placement team matched the requirements but this system was changing.
In response to a question regarding how those individuals who were partially sighted, blind or had hearing difficulties and had no family were handled, it was explained that the document distinguished between two groups of disabled people and those impairments were within that. The assessments would still take a holistic approach.

The second consultation question asked about the principles of joined up working, choice about the kind of care and support you get and high quality services and how this would work.
A question was raised regarding how an independent national body to provide advice on these services would be funded and following what criteria. This would be raised in the Committee’s response. The Service Area advised that they currently provided advice and guidance to people, including those that self-funded their care. In addition there was the Essex Residents and Relatives Association and third sector organisations. The information and advice portal to provide a single point of access. It was confirmed that a significant amount of funding goes to the third sector already as part of the infrastructure and  was seen as a very valuable part of the system and although not statutory the organisations were registered with the Charities Commission.
A Member pointed out that it was clear that choice was needed but inquired as to the barriers to making that happen. In response it was explained that although the aim was to get joined up services in reality this was difficult to achieve. Ensuring that information and advice is in an accessible format was another issue. Within the choice agenda Essex was already more advanced that some other local authorities with the implementation of personal budgets.

In response to a question regarding whether the housing associations and providers of community housing were  included in the information portal, it was confirmed as it would be difficult to deliver some other services without the appropriate housing as well. It was also about access to leisure.
The Government had been considering five funding options and this had been narrowed down to three. The two which had been ruled out were ‘Paying for Yourself’ and ‘Tax Funded’. Consultation question three looked at the three remaining funding options and asks for views of which option is preferable and whether a person’s budget should be determined locally or nationally:

· Partnership – people being supported by the Government for a quarter to a third of the cost of their care and support or more if they are on a low income.

· Insurance – in addition to the above, the Government would make it easier for people to take out insurance to cover the remaining costs.

· Comprehensive – free care when people need it in return for paying into a state insurance scheme, if they can afford it, whether or not they need care and support.
It was noted that the detail of these options had not been currently worked out and how it would be interpreted would need to be developed as the papers did not make it clear.
It was commented that the proposals were targeted at those of retirement age but questioned how this would work for people incapacitated at an earlier age. In response the Service Area acknowledged that it was more focussed towards those aged 65 and above and that younger people may not have had time to build up their salaries and pay into the insurance system. More work was needed on the detail of the options.
The Chairman expressed concern about the insurance system and how insurance schemes currently worked. It was feared that claims may be challenged or nullified. Also there may be older people who never have care needs who have paid into the system but never use it. In response it was explained that for that reason the Government had dismissed the option of a tax system as it was felt that the burden on younger people would be too great.

Concern was raised about the private sector running the system and whether it would be run for profit. These concerns could be fed into the Committee’s response and the Committee was advised that further detail would be available in the next stage of the process within a Government White Paper.

Members felt that there was a lack of clarity on all three options and that the proposals did not necessarily take into account how people cope within the system.

The Older Peoples Planning Group had concerns regarding the lack of detail and the comprehensive system. They would be submitting their views to the consultation process.

The Chairman advised the Committee that individual responses could be made by Members, however there would also be a consensus view submitted from the Committee through the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing. Members noted the consultation dates in Brighton and London.
It was Agreed that:

1. The Dignity in Care Document would be circulated to the Committee.
2. Members would submit their views to the Chairman to be fed into a consensus view from the Committee.

51.
Draft Carers Strategy
The Committee received the Draft Carers Strategy CWOP/20/09 introduced by Chris Martin, Senior Manager Strategic Commissioning and Lynda Hampel, Carers Strategy Manager.
The Strategy was a draft document and the service area was seeking views to assist taking it forward. The background to the document was that the previous strategy had lapsed and officers had waited for the new national strategy to be published in June 2008 prior to drafting the new strategy for Essex. Part of the process had been to hold two consultation events, one with the health sector and a further one with the third sector. The draft document had been shared with the management team and was now being brought before the Committee to gain views to feed into the final document.
The document included the context to the Strategy due to the wide ranging readership. The implementation was through an action plan developed in consultation with a multi agency strategy group, partnership working was highlighted as essential. Input to the action plan was welcomed and officers advised that they would return to the Committee at a later date with an update on progress.
The Chairman expressed concern about what the Strategy would actually achieve for Carers and what the outcomes would be, he welcomed a progress report in 12 months.

On page 3 of the Strategy it outlined the protection of children and young people from inappropriate carer roles. It was questioned as to who decides what is inappropriate and what help and protection is put in place. In response it was explained that key professionals used to identify young Carers. It was noted that some young people wished to take on the carer role, but that they should still be able to be young people. There were support groups to focus on young carers and also support networks for families. The Committee suggested that the word ‘inappropriate’ be removed and the word ‘supportive’ added instead.

It was pointed out that the data being used on page 7 of the Strategy was from the 2000 General Household Survey which was already 9 years out of date. 

A Member pointed out that on page 12 of the Strategy it outlined what the Carers have told the service area what they need and improvements that are needed. It was suggested that this needed to be the focus of work. In response it was acknowledged that Carers needed a break and information which were two areas to work on. The chairman highlighted the fact that the target indicator for Carers Assessments was not being met and had come before the Committee at the last meeting as an issue to address.

The Committee was advised that the South Essex Area Forum had received a presentation on the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA) and identified an issue in the area relating to support for Carers. The Forum had carried out a short scrutiny on Carers and taken evidence from witnesses. The report was not yet complete but the highlights of the session were:

· Carers do not understand the different of the agencies involved and are not interested in the statutory roles of support agencies.
· The system is bureaucratic, bewildering and frustrating.

· From one Carers perspective the support agencies didn’t seem to co-operate and there was a lack of information to the patient when negotiating for continued care.

· Patients had been discharged without the required equipment and no agencies were open over the weekend to provide the equipment.

The Chairman pointed out that the transition period was also a key consideration, with young carers moving from Children’s Services to Adulthood. In the past children have disappeared from the system during this period and this needed to be picked up. It was considered that dialogue between service areas was needed and the silo mentality of service areas be changed. Members felt that young Carers needed support and support groups could be very beneficial.
During the discussion the following points were raised:

· It was suggested that the officers view the video evidence from Carers submitted to the South Area Forum.
· There was concern that when patients are discharged from hospital if relatives suddenly become Carers, what training they are provided with particularly with regard to practical things such as lifting. 

· Information availability and accessibility was highlighted as a key area. In response it was reported that in future the information would be mainly accessible via the information portal and in libraries. It was also explained that GPs were a key part of identifying Carers and pointing to the support provided by the Council as people may not already be associated with the Council or familiar with the services provided.
· There was concern that if people do not know about the information portal accessing that information would not be easy and Carers have also got to have the time to find it. The points were taken on board and it was recognised that a range of ways of communicating were needed.
· It was suggested that within each category in the action plan the ‘effectiveness of’ the actions should be assessed and monitored.

· A representative from the Older Peoples Planning Group pointed out that when the retirement age increased it would lead to an enormous strain on Carers.
It was Agreed that:

1. Members would send any additional comments to officers by the end of the month.

2. The Committee would receive a progress report in October 2010.

52.
The Mental Health Accommodation Strategy – Final Report
The Committee received CWOP/21/09 the draft final report of the Task and Finish Group that reviewed the Mental Health Accommodation Strategy. 

Councillor Pearson paid tribute to Hannah Cleary, the officer Members had worked with to pull together the final report. He drew attention to the three main recommendations of the Group.
Councillor Whitehouse expressed her disappointment with the recommendations. There were a number of issues highlighted in the report within the evidence collected, such as on page 6 – the reference to housing related support schemes that are unable to meet the needs of clients who have severe and enduring mental health difficulties and on page 7 – the reference to District/Borough Council officers not currently being included in discharge planning meetings. Councillor Whitehouse felt that the report should have picked up on these issues highlighted within the evidence of the report and recommendations made on how to deal with them. It was also pointed out that there had been no evidence from users of the service within the report. It was suggested that these concerns and evidence from users needed to be picked up.
The Chairman advised the Committee that the work had been done under the previous Council (prior to the Election) and that a report was needed on that work. This work formed a preliminary look at the issues and it would be possible to have another look at the issues which have come out of the report at a later date. The Service Area reported some other work streams in this area and welcomed some further work on these issues. 

Councillor Griffiths highlighted the reference on page 7 of the report to the one in four people with mental health issues in serious arrears with their rent. 

It was acknowledged that work would need to be done on how to gain evidence from the relevant client groups. It was confirmed that the timeline for this work would be worked out as part of the scoping of a further review.

It was Agreed that:

1.
The report be agreed and finalised for publication.

2.
The issue be scheduled into the Forward Look for more detailed work to be undertaken using the report as the foundation.

53.
Employment opportunities for people with learning disabilities
The Committee received report CWOP/22/09 on the employment opportunities for people with learning disabilities in Essex. Members of the Committee had also received a copy of the latest ‘Linked Employment’ newsletter. Mark Lloyd, Group Operations Director, Essex Cares and Brian Gregory, Essex Cares Employment Services Manager, were in attendance to introduce this item and answer questions from Members. 
This work had been externalised to Essex Cares on 1 July 2009. The ethos was to develop links with local employment. The supportive employment service ‘Essex Employment and Inclusion Ltd’ met individuals with the expectation of an outcome that they can work in paid employment. The service supported people to find out their skills, benefits information was given through working with the Benefits Agency, there was support for work tasters if needed and the service then worked on job searching, setting up interviews and job carving to the skills of the individual. The outcome was a paid job with a contract paid at the same rate as the other workers. Support on the job was also then provided. A range of work based training was also offered.

There was also a Department of Work and Pension ‘Workstep’ programme to support people into work. This work was awarded as ‘Outstanding’ by Ofsted.

The total number of jobs was 463 and the different types of job were outlined in the report. There was also some separate voluntary work. A case study was given relating to Daniel whose dream was to work for London Transport and the way in which the service helped him to achieve his dream.
The range of Work Based Training was explained to the Committee. Councillor Pummell, Deputy Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing explained that at the beginning of last year the first coffee shop had opened within a library run by people with learning disabilities. For the first year the Council paid their wages and after that they were paid by the money they made. The coffee cart was bought for them by the Council. The coffee shops were opening in other libraries in Basildon, Brentwood and Harlow. It was suggested that Members go along to the libraries to see how the coffee shops worked.
The Committee was informed that the catering facilities had widened and the service now ran the franchise at the Latton Bush Centre which provided a lot of conferencing and was moving towards a more professional service including weddings. Within Horticulture a garden centre was opening in Braintree seven days a week. Work had also been done with the Royal British Region.
The reports and newsletters were all being produced in accessible formats. The more that the work was publicised it was hoped that more employers would get involved. Members felt that it was good to see the council leading by example as an employer and to see user friendly information and what can be achieved in partnership with companies.
In response to a question regarding wage negotiations, it was explained that the service negotiated with employers based on what everyone else earned doing that job. There were very people earning the minimum wage. The job coaching continued and stayed as long as needed and constant monitoring took place. 

The service advised the Committee that other councils had contacted them for advise as they were seen as a market leader and a visit was being organised for other councils to see how the service worked.

54.
Member Visits to Care Homes
Matthew Brown, Quality and Development Officer, advised the Committee that in 2007 the service had started developing a programme of Member visits to care homes to help fulfil the community leadership role of members and to help build relationships with the homes.
The visits had proved successful and some best practice had been highlighted through the visits, however the uptake from Members had not been as good as had been hoped. A new programme of visits had been drawn up during the summer and allocations to Members had been sent out. The Committee was asked to assist by championing the visits.

The Chairman advised the Committee Members that their help was needed to encourage Members to take up their role and carry out their allocated visits which equated to 2-3 visits per year. Part of the leadership role was to look after vulnerable people. Members would be supplied with relevant information and reports on the homes, such as Care Quality Commission (CQC) reports which are carried out every 1-3 years or officer reports. There was a report template to complete and submit after each visit. 
A Member asked that the presentation information which formed part of the induction process for Members on this issue be forwarded to all Members, particularly those who were unable to attend the induction session.

In response to a question it was confirmed that Borough/District and Parish Councillors were also welcome to accompany ECC Members when they were visiting. 

It was explained that the reason why some Members had been allocated visits outside of their area was due to the large number of care homes in the north east of Essex.
It was Agreed that:

The Governance Officer would confirm whether the CRB checks were needed in advance of carrying out visits and what stage they had got to.

55.
Forward Look
The Committee received report CWOP/24/09 setting out the Committee’s current position on the Forward Look.

The Chairman advised that the Task and Finish Group on Complaints was due to report back to the Committee in December, however it was likely to be later than that.

Councillor Whitehouse informed the Committee that some initial meetings on the Learning Revolution White Paper had been held. A witness session was being held on 4 December 2009. Members were asked to provide information of any voluntary organisations in their area providing informal learning. Members of the Committee were also welcome to join the Task and Finish Group. The funding mechanisms were not yet in place. The report on this issue was likely to be ready for February 2010.
Councillor Hillier reported that a meeting had been held with officers on the issue of Absence Management. It was hoped that the report on this issue would be delivered in good time.

It was Agreed that:

The progress report on the Draft Carers Strategy would be added to the Forward Look in October 2010 as agreed under Minute 51.
56.
Dates of Future Meetings
The Committee noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on Thursday 12 November 2009. There would also be a Member visit on Monday 9 November 2009 to see the Telecare equipment and Essex Equipment Services in Colchester.

The future meeting dates were noted as follows:

· Thursday 10 December 2009 

· Thursday 14 January 2009 

· Thursday 11 February 2009 

· Thursday 11 March 2009 

· Thursday 8 April 2009

The meeting closed at 12.30pm.

Chairman
